	BRIDFORD PARISH COUNCIL

	Minutes of  a meeting of  Bridford Parish Council held at Bridford Village Hall on Monday 10th January 2022 at 7.00pm
Present:  Cllrs J Padgham, S Purser, A Lord, E Gallagher, P Marriott,  Mrs J P Banks (Clerk) and five members of the public

	1
	APOLOGIES  - none

	2
	PARISH COUNCILLOR RESIGNATIONS – resignations have been received and accepted from three Parish Councillors

	3
	CASUAL VACANCIES  -  Pippa Marriot was unanimously co-opted onto the Parish Council and invited to the table.   Two vacancies remain.

	4
	DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST -  none

	5
	PUBLIC DISCUSSION -  item 12 brought forward.  The three Wildlife Warden volunteers attended the Parish Council meeting and put forward their proposals for an alternative way of managing the grass verges in Bridford.  This would involve maintaining a one metre path adjacent to the roadside and around trees and bins, with most of the verge towards the hedge being left to grow long and cut only once a year. Once the first cut is done on the long grass  at the beginning of the year, yellow rattle seeds would be sown and notices produced advising people of what was happening. A Parish Councillor pointed out that the land at the end of Butts Close is owned by Teign Housing and suggested that their permission should be obtained. It was decided that as the Parish Council maintains this piece of land, that this should not be a problem but Teign Housing should be advised as a matter of courtesy.   A Parish Councillor pointed out that there may be safety issues with a narrow path being adjacent to the road and suggested that the path maybe better alongside the hedge, allowing the grass to grow long by the roadside.  This however could cause visibility issues to traffic and the proposal to let the grass grow alongside the hedge was to provide progressive habitat.  The question was asked why the group wishes to specifically grow yellow rattle when a seed mixture would be considerably cheaper  The Council was advised that yellow rattle is far better to increase the abundance and diversity of seeds already there and it will grow on the grasses and surpress them.  The Chairman thanked the Wildlife Warden volunteers for coming along to the meeting and presenting their proposals. Cllr Purser proposed that the Parish Council accepts these proposals, seconded by Cllr Gallagher  and suggested that the group should find out exactly how much the seeds are going to cost and bring the details to the February meeting.  £100 will be included in the annual Parish Council budget for the next year.

	MATTERS ARISING from previous meeting

	6
	MINUTES – the Parish Council resolved to approve the minutes of the Meeting held on 1st November 2021, as a true and accurate record of the meeting.  

	7
	PLAYPARK  - at the November meeting, the Parish Council agreed to plant some trees on the Play Park side of the boundary with the neighbouring property.  The Woodland Trust is currently offering free trees.  Permission has been obtained from the land owner Teignbridge District Council, as per the application form.  David Price, the village tree warden has been consulted and will meet with Cllr Padgham and Karen Gervers to discuss how many and what type of trees wthe Parish Council should apply for. 
Roger Dowding has kindly repaired the Swinging Steps in the Play Park and has arranged to return the unused parts to Playdale for a refund.  Thanks to Roger for undertaking this work for which the Parish Council is very grateful.

The Chairman suggested that the Parish Council might consider some additional apparatus in the Play Park in particular, a ground level trampoline.  It has also been noted that boys are missing the goal post which was removed last year and suggested that a smaller replacement could be sited elsewhere on the Play Park ground.   These could be future projects for which grant monies could be applied for and enquiries will be made to establish how much it would cost to purchase and install these items. In the meantime, Cllr Gallagher will  investigate a possible location at the Play Park for a goal post.

	8
	ALLOTMENTS  - there are two half plots vacant which continue to be advertised.

	9
	BUS SHELTER – the local Scout group is interested in taking on the project to decorate the bus shelter but will not be able to do anything until the spring. Cllr Gallagher has a colleague who is interested in community art and getting children involved and it may be possible for them to join forces with the Scout group.   Cllr Padgham and Gallagher will liaise to pull it together.

	10
	NEW FIELD GATE ON POUND LANE – no response from the farm owner re the letter sent from the Parish Council in November.  The farm manager was at the meeting and confirmed that the farm owner has spoken with Highways and DNPA and will apply for retrospective planning permission if it is needed. 

	11
	GRASS CUTTING – two contractors expressed an interest in the grass cutting contract for Bridford but subsequently declined to tender for the contract.  Graham Dicker has agreed to continue.  The contract will continue to be on a three yearly basis with a review every twelve months.

	12
	BRIDFORD WILDLIFE WARDEN – proposals.  See item 5

	13
	MEETINGS ATTENDED /  ONLINE – Cllr Gallagher was to have attended a face to face training session but in the current situation regarding the spread of Covid, decided not to take part, having advised the Clerk.   Further training in the future for Cllrs Gallagher and Marriott will be arranged.

	14
	DISTRICT COUNCILLORS REPORT.
TDC has received £115k to continue the Rough Sleepers initiative and so continues to offer help and support. Currently 5 in Teignbridge all of whom have been approached but do not want to be housed.
Various grant schemes for businesses are now available please see TDC website
TDC is looking to assess demand for compact homes with potential for low or zero carbon footprint and locally built. Go to TDC website to register an interest.
Local plan consultation runs to 24 January and includes potential renewable energy sites in the Teign Valley, again see website.
Budget survey runs to 25 January, see website, likely to be a £5 increase on a band D property.
20mph speed limit over all of Newton Abbot has been rejected but some support for specific areas ie outside schools and children’s nurseries.
TDCc still seeking that decisions of virtual meeting are legal, savings in time and costs with having virtual meetings are significant never forgetting health implications as well.

	15
	COUNTY COUNCILLORS REPORT – Cllr Brook not present at the meeting.

	DNPA PLANNING FOR DISCUSSION 

	16
	The following planning application details circulated to Parish Councillors and dealt with between meetings due to cancellation of December PC meeting. 

VENN BRIDGE FARM, BRIDFORD – re proposed extension to agricultural building to form two bays (DNPA ref. 0664/21). Environmental factors have been taken into consideration and a soakaway is proposed to dispose of surface water.  It is noted that the extension will be built of sustainably sourced timber and have a grey fibre roof. Bridford Parish Council supports this application

	17
	RHUS, BRIDFORD -  The property is a bungalow with a couple of outbuildings including a conservatory and garage. The applicants seek to demolish the outbuildings a replace them with a single storey extension that is no higher than the bungalow and not oversized. The proposed design is described as being to a high standard and takes into account DNP design guidelines which favour an uncluttered appearance. The proposed design will consolidate several different outbuildings and create a more streamlined appearance. We note there is evidence of sporadic use of bungalow roof space by bats. To mitigate this low level use, bat access slate cowls have been suggested. Opportunities for breeding birds have been included in the development design. The proposed design will not impact any trees and not be visible to passers-by. The Parish Council supports this application. (DNPA ref. 636/21)

	DNPA PLANNING FOR INFORMATION 

	18
	COPPLESTONE FARM, BRIDFORD – Grant of Conditional Planning Permission re proposed garage for mixed use (agricultural and domestic) DNPA ref. 0615/21

COPPLESTONE FARM, BRIDFORD – Grant of Conditional Planning Permission (retrospective) re regularise the use of annexe and single storey extension (DNPA ref. 0604/21) 

COPPLESTONE FARM, BRIDFORD – Refusal of Planning Permission (retrospective) re Area of hardstanding used as a turning area and in connection with the farm (DNPA ref. 0603/21

	19
	ANY PLANNING DECISION NOTIFICATIONS RECEIVED SINCE PUBLICATION OF THE AGENDA - none

	FINANCE & ACCOUNTS

	20
	ACCOUNT BALANCES 1st November 2021 
Current account

Investment account
	7,269.20
3,769.19

11,038.39

	21
	INCOME
	

	22
	EXPENDITURE
Mrs J P Banks re Clerk’s salary November 2021

                        re Clerk’s salary December 2021

Mrs J P Banks re admin expenditure 1 Oct – 31 Dec 2021      64.52
                        re use of home as office 1 Oct – 31 Dec 2021  78.00
HMRC re Clerk’s PAYE quarter ended 5 January 2022 (October & November)

Mr G Dicker re Grass Maintenance April – December 2021
	      247.30
247.30

142.52
123.60
1,075.44
1,836.16

	23
	ACCOUNT BALANCES  1 January 2022 
Current account

Investment account


	5,433.04
3,769.19
9,202.23

	
	Balances include earmarked funds (£1,401.37):  £135 refundable allotment deposits / £126 Village Garden / £264.76 Clothing Bank  /  £125.61 Play Park / £750 legal fees

	
	Cllr Purser, designated by the Chairman, confirmed that he has checked the expenditure and bank reconciliation.  The Parish Council resolved to accept the accounts and authorise the expenditure, proposed by Cllr Gallagher and seconded by Cllr Lord.

	OTHER ITEMS FOR DISCUSSION

	24
	PARISH PLAN REVIEW  - the meeting originally planned for December will be rescheduled.  The Chairman will circulate a list of possible dates for the Parish Council to meet and discuss.

	25
	PHONEBOX & BUS SHELTER LIBARIES / COVID – the Parish Council discussed whether the libraries should remain open or be temporarily closed during the present omicron outbreak as the new variant is so contagious.  The libraries have remained open during the past two years including during lockdown and the benefits far outweigh any concerns.  It is down to users to take suitable precautions. A reminder to sanitise will be put up in the phone box.

	26
	PARISH COUNCIL BUDGET AND PRECEPT 2022/23 – the Parish Council discussed the draft budget prepared by the Clerk and which was circulated to Parish Councillors prior to the meeting.  Cllr Gallagher proposed that the precept should be increased to £11,500, seconded by Cllr Purser, agreed by all.

	27
	LETTERS FROM BRIDFORD CHILDREN AT CHRISTOW SCHOOL asking the Parish Council to make changes to help with the climate emergency.  These related to street lights, the speed of traffic, overflowing streams, litter and dog poo bags.  The Parish Council agreed that it would encourage the children to do a litter pick.  Cllrs Gallagher and Marriott volunteered to arrange and oversee this. Children’s concerns to be included in the Parish Council’s item in the February Unity magazine.

	28
	TEIGNBRIDGE LOCAL AREA CLEAN UP FUNDING  - Tidy Teignbridge Local Area Clean Up Fund has been launched, inviting town and Parish Councils to apply. This funding is available to enable Town and Parish Councils to take forward their own ideas to improve the cleanliness of their local area, which will compliment the street cleaning activities already provided by Teignbridge District Council.  The Parish Council will apply for funding to purchase high vis jackets and equipment to assist the village school children in a litter pick (see item 27). Funds could also be utilised for promotional material in connection with the Wildlife Warden Group’s proposals

	29
	QUEEN’S PLATINUM JUBILEE CELEBRATIONS – Cllr Lord has offered to organise a party for the village.  It is understood that the landlord of the Bridford Inn also has plans to organise a celebration.  As the celebrations for the Jubilee run over a four day Bank Holiday, Cllr Lord will liaise with the Bridford Inn to decide ascertain which day each event will be taking place.  The Clerk has made enquiries with regards to ordering Bridford Parish Council Platinum Jubilee mugs.  These will be given to any child living in Bridford up to the age of sixteen who would like one, with any surplus mugs being sold at cost to Parishioners

	30
	DEFIBRILLATOR – Since the November meeting and in the absence of a Parish Council meeting in December, it was suggested that a second defibrillator should be purchased for the lower part of the village.  The proprietor of Venn Park Garage has kindly agreed that the machine can be installed on the wall of his premises.  David Wood, Teign Valley First Responder has been consulted and grants have been applied for to District Cllr Purser, Dst Cllr Tume and County Cllr Brook, to finance the project.

	OTHER ITEMS FOR INFORMATION 
	

	31
	2022 PARISH COUNCIL MEETING DATES – a list of 2022 meeting dates for Bridford Parish Council will be circulated to Parish Councillors and published on the village website.

	32
	COMMUNITY AWARENESS PAY BACK SESSION – South Devon and Dartmoor CSP are hosting a free bite size training event presented by the Probation Service about the community payback and unpaid work scheme on 24 January.  Cllr Marriott will attend this online session and report back at the February Parish Council meeting.

	33
	COMMUNITY EMERGENCY PLANS – Devon Community Forum encourages communities to plan for emergencies, when responding services may be delayed and when local volunteers can be ‘first on the scene’.   Bridford Parish Council has an emergency plan which was put into place some years ago.  It was agreed that this  needs to be revisited and will be on the agenda for the February Parish Council meeting.

	34
	ANY ITEMS FOR INFORMATION RECEIVED SINCE PUBLICATION OF THE AGENDA – communication received from Robin Campbell regarding a campaign for a speed limit of 20mph to be normal on residential streets and in town and village centres. There is a video presentation on how Parishes can get involved: “20’s Plenty Parishes Presentation”  There is also a Zoom meeting on 12 January to discuss ways forward so that 20 mph limits can be speedily rolled out to towns and parishes keen to reduce speed limits and save lives.  Question to be asked if the meeting will be recorded so that it can be viewed later.

	35
	PUBLIC DISCUSSION –  no further items for discussion

	36                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            
	DATE OF NEXT MEETING – Monday 7th February 2022 at 7.00pm at the Village Hall.  

Original copy signed by the Chairman     7th February 2022


